
BARKS

Mars meets his half brother, Hawkeye, owned by Linda Frost! 

Glenbard All-Breed Obedience Club October 2020

OCTOBER UPCOMING EVENTS

5 - Puppy’s Graduate
12 - Beginner’s Graduate
12 - New Puppy Class
13 - Fun Match
19 - New Beginner Class
23 - Cantigny Event
25 - General/Board Meeting
31 - Halloween



PRESIDENT'S REPORT 
by Jim Clarke 
 
 

ittle by little GABOC is returning to a 
sense of normality.  While our Monday-
night drop-in classes are limited in size, 

a few handlers are coming to the fairgrounds to resume obedience training and rally and enjoying 
a good time their dogs.  Currently we are in Building #1, a huge building giving everyone plenty 
of space in which to social distance.  In order to encourage more of you to drop-in to the Novice, 
or Open classes, it will no longer be mandatory for participants to sign-up online.  I am, 
however, encouraging you to sign up online because pre-registered handlers will be given 
priority.   
 
As I mentioned, we are currently in Building #1 and will be until after the 
election.  With Building #1 being so huge, there is plenty of room to crate 

inside.  If, on a Monday night, you are working 
with more than one dog and would like to crate 
inside the building, feel free to do so.  Just 
remember, masks and social distancing are a must. 
 
I am extremely happy to report that Afternoon Training started 
September 28, 3:00 - 5:00: 
 
Rally - 10 minute slots from 3:00 - 4:00 

                                            Novice - 15 minute slots from 4:15 - 4:45 
                                            Utility - 15 minute slots from 3:00 - 3:45 
                                            Open - 15 minute slots from 4:00 - 4:45 
 
I am also excited that  we have scheduled  a Correction Match on Tuesday, October 13; and, 
for the first time ever, the match will include Rally.   
 
Our website gaboc.org is ready for online sign up for all obedience and rally training and 
also the match.  So, register now!  
 

 
 
The October General/Board Meeting will be held in Building #1 
on Sunday, October 25, 1:00 p.m.  The Nominating Committee 
will present their slate of candidates and nominations will be taken 
from the floor.   Watch for details if you would prefer to attend the 
meeting via Zoom. 
 

 
 
It was so nice for me to be able to report the positive reopening side of GABOC.  I want to 
encourage you to drop in for a class or to sign up for the match.  We're getting used to our new 
normal, and while it was cumbersome at first, I remain optimistic that we will be successful.     

L 



Wai$ng in line 

By Joan Mazat 

This weekend, I went to the DMV to get 
my driver’s license renewed that has 
long expired due to DVM closures this 
spring.  I waited close to four hours in 
the pouring cold rain.  I did reach my 
goal, but I was cold, wet and shivering- 
was$ng the day.  

What else isn’t much fun?  Wai$ng in 
line to train your dog.  With the 
necessary social distancing rules, this 
restricts the social fun of being with our 
members at club while we are wai$ng.  
This can be stressful- but on the bright 
side- we are able to train our dogs and 
just like me this weekend achieve our 
goals. 

The solu$on is using Glenbard’s New 
Drop in registra$on online!  What a 
breeze!  In minutes I was able to register 
my dogs and what’s more PLAN MY 
EVENING!  I am currently working and 
planning on showing my three dogs in 
five different levels so quality $me in the 
ring is urgently important!  I know when 
to show up at GABOC, how much $me I 
need in between to prepare the next 
dog, and when I can tell Shawn I’ll be 
home!!!   Instead of arriving early to 
club to get my name on the board for 
the early slots and then wai$ng for my 
$me, my chosen *me and instructor is 
wai*ng for me.  What’s more, the in 
and out show and go process is a safe 
environment.   

As a Rally Instructor, I recall a member at a GABOC mee$ng held at my home voicing strong concerns about being 
“bumped” by another trainer who took their turn, confusion on who is next, and how this issue needs to be solved.  
Online registra$on completely alleviates the frustra$on this member voiced as students are arriving a few minutes before 
their $me, using their 10 minutes and then exi$ng.  No confusion on who’s turn is it next!!!  Every par$cipant has private 
walk $me to ask ques$ons on any signs. 

In using the system, your informa$on is requested and once that is filled in, it is just a maYer of choosing classes and $me 
slots and changing dog informa$on if you have mul$ple dogs.  A reminder can even be sent immediately to your Google 
calendar and an email confirma$on is sent to you.  Wonderful!  Those of us who have mastered this are happy to help 
others.  Feedback from those students using the system has been excellent and they have voiced their apprecia$on. 

I hope our members will take advantage of this opportunity and spread the word to the training community.  I sure wish I 
could have used this system to help all those at the DMV and prevent wai$ng in line! 

Joan Mazat and her Pack of Three 

Windy’s 
Mom 
Says…



IT’S A FUN MATCH! 
GABOC is excited to o!er a correction match on October 13 at the DuPage County Fairgrounds 

(2015 Manchester Road, Wheaton IL 60187) in the
BIG BUILDING (1)

7:00 PM - 9:00 PM 
Only $10 
Novice, Open, Utility and RALLY run-thrus 

Rally entrants get TWO back-to-back run-thrus


ALL COVID-19 RULES/PRECAUTIONS APPLY 

PLEASE SIGN THE DISCLAIMER (also on the website) 
SIGN UP FOR THE MATCH AT OUR WEBSITE 

GABOC.ORG 

IT’S A 
FUN MATCH 

NOVICE—————OPEN—————UTILITY—————RALLY

October 13, 2020



DATES TO REMEMBER 

NO TRAINING 2020 
MAY 25 
ENTIRE MONTH OF JULY 
SEPTEMBER 7 
DECEMBER 21 
DECEMBER 28

BEGINNER CLASSES 

NEW CLASSES BEGIN IN OCT 
JOANIE 
5:45P  

7:45P

POP UP CLASSES 

TBD

SUPER MATCH  
OCTOBER 30 

GABOC OBEDIENCE TRIAL 
OCT 31 & NOV 1

SUBMISSIONS FOR BARKS 
DUE BY THE 25TH

CORRECTION MATCHES 

APRIL 7 
MAY 5 
SEPTEMBER 15 
OCTOBER 13

AGILITY TRIAL DATES 

JANUARY 23 &24, 2021 

2020

BEGINNER CLASSES 

NEW CLASSES BEGIN IN OCT 
GAIL 
6:45P 

PUPPY CLASSES 

NEW CLASSES BEGIN IN OCT 
5:30P 
6:30P 
7:30P 
8:30P 

CANCELLED
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CARTING—DRAFTING—-OBEDIENCE—-RALLY—-AGILITY—or.. 
Let’s get our volunteers signed up for three (3) one-hour shifts.  

Come with your props and be prepared to perform! 

Contact Cheri at cherindean@gmail.com or (630) 231-8916

OCTOBER 23 FROM 6-9PM 

DRIVE-THRU HALLOWEEN PARADE

We will be provided 
with a designated 
space on black top. 


All COVID-19 safety 
precautions are in 
place.  


All participants 
remain in their cars.


Cantigny provides 
all candy, tables for 
us and we get free 
entry to the park.


Must be ready 15 
minutes before your 
scheduled time slot. 


WE NEED YOU! 
 PLEASE VOLUNTEER! 
  IT’S ONLY ONE HOUR! 
   ALL COVID SAFETY PRECAUTIONS ARE IN PLACE! 
    ALL PARADE PARTICIPANTS REMAIN IN THEIR CARS!

NO 
EXPERIENCE 
NECESSARY 

and BRING YOUR DOG









GENERAL MEETING MINUTES 
GLENBARD ALL BREED OBEDIENCE CLUB 

September 13, 2020 

The General Membership meeting was held at the DuPage County Fairgrounds in Wheaton on Sunday, September 13, at 
1:00 p.m.  The meeting was called to order at 1:00. 

Those present were:  Jim Clarke, Karen Schlipf, Donna Eichman, Sheila Gardner, Bob Melka, Marytherese Marosits, 
Bette McMillan, Ed Gegenheimer, Dean Nicholas, Cheri Nicholas, Lee Melka, Cathy Haake, Pinny Wendell, Laura Setar, 
Sandi Stephenson, Gail Meyers, Carole Moen, Joan Mazat, Nancy Gegenheimer.  Those who attended via Zoom:  Chuck 
Holtzen, Byron Holtzen, Susan Wooden and Liz Hixon. 

PRE-BOARD MEETING 

A pre-board meeting was called to order at 12:57.   One application for membership had been submitted for Board 
approval. 

1.  Daniel Diss.  Daniel Diss currently does not have any dogs but is looking.  He is a Confirmation person.   

A motion was made by Bob Melka and seconded by Bette McMillan to recommend Daniel Diss for membership.  Motion 
carried. 

Pre-board meeting adjourned at 12:58. 

SECRETARY'S REPORT 

The minutes of the February 28 meeting had been sent to the membership via an email blast.  As a correction to the 
minutes, Dean Nicholas's name will be added to those who were present.   

A motion was made by Karen Schlipf and seconded by Bob Melka that the minutes be accepted as corrected.  Motion 
carried. 

PRESIDENT'S REPORT 

1.  Karen Schlipf's name has been submitted by the Board to be elected Vice President.   
A motion was made by Bob Melka and seconded by Sheila Gardner that Karen Schlipf be elected Vice President.  Motion 
carried. 
2.  Jim Clarke thanked Cheri and Dean Nicholas for all of the hard work that they have put forth moving equipment 
between buildings since the reopening of GABOC. 
3.  Jim also thanked Chuck Holtzen for setting up Zoom for this particular meeting. 

VICE PRESIDENT'S REPORT 

1.  Karen Schlipf submitted the name of Daniel Diss for membership. 
A motion was made by Sandi Stephenson and seconded by Bette McMillan that Daniel Diss be accepted into 
membership.  Motion carried.   
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TREASURER'S REPORT 

1.  Donna Eichman reported that partial refunds were issued for the Beginner and Puppy classes that had begun in February.  
And, total refunds were made to those people whose classes had not yet begun.   
2.  Even though we have taken in money for restarting Puppy, Beginner, and Drop-in training, thus far our net loss for 2020 
is $4,828.36. 
3.  Part of the $4,838.36 is payment to Car Dun Al and AKC for the January 20 and 21 Agility Trial and the $1,000 deposit 
for our canceled November trial. 
5.  The question was raised about our rent payments during the shutdown.  Jim said we missed 15 Mondays and two 
Tuesdays at $417 per day, which equals $7,089 in payments that were due.  To be fair and equitable, we agreed with the 
fairgrounds to absorb half of this loss so we paid $3,544.50 in rent for that time.  That figure is also part of the $4,828.36 
loss previously mentioned. 
6.  Since we have resumed training, we are paying our contracted fees.   

DIRECTOR OF TRAINING 

1.  Joan Mazat read Liz Hixon's Director of Training Report: 
In her written report, Liz proposed that all classes, including drop-in, must pay on line.   
*See Liz Hixon's complete report on page 5. 

In Liz's absence, Joan Mazat made a motion that all classes, including drop-in must pay online.  Laura Setar seconded the 
motion.  Motion defeated:   8 were in favor of drop-in people paying online, 10 were against paying online, 1 abstain. 

REGISTRAR 

Chuck Holtzen submitted her report on 9/19/20 via email: 
Registration opened July 6, 2020  
All 4 Puppy Classes were filled within 12 days.  I did end up having to move  
someone to the next session as her dog had parasites so she is registered in  
the next session starting in Oct.    
We filled 2 Beginner Classes by Aug 3, with the 3rd class being partially full.  
During online registration for Puppy & Beginner classes, all but 1 person was  
cooperative with the new procedures and requirements for submitting forms.  
And unfortunately that was a Board member.  
The online registration for Drop-in Classes has been set up and Liz & I are  
working on tweaking it as needed.  There have been about 6 people total  
signing up for Drop-In Classes each week.  They don’t all show up each  
week either.  This is very good reason as to why we should have online  
payment for Drop in Classes so we are not losing money for spots reserved  
and not used.  
The whole process because of the times we live in has been a learning  
experience.  I am most appreciative of the support I have received from Liz  
Hixon and Cheri Nicholas.  The amount of frustration and stress I had to  
work through with the other Board Members is beyond explanation.  This job  
has grown into a position that is about equal to hours spent on a part time job.  
Post Meeting Notes:  
The attendance subject regarding online registration as being a reason people  
are not signing up for Drop in Classes is ridiculous argument.  We didn’t have  
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any more people pre-covid taking classes than we have signing up online  
now.  We are starting to fill Rally which has been our biggest draw since  
classes resumed.  So the people that are supposedly not signing up online,  
where were they before because they weren’t coming to train before you had  
to sign up online.  

Respectfully submitted,  

Charlotte Holtzen  
GABOC Registrar  

   
AWARDS 

1.  Jim read the awards requirements.  Due to the virus, it will be impossible for members to meet established 
requirements. 

A motion was made by Bob Melka and seconded by Sheila Gardner that awards requirements be suspended for one 
year.  Motion carried. 

A motion was made by Marytherese Marosits and seconded by Sheila Gardner that members entitled to, and want to 
receive an award,  should pay for their own.  Motion carried. 

WEBSITE 

1.  Laura Setar reported that the website is going well.  Changes can be made to the website by Liz Hixon, Chuck 
Holtzen and Laura Setar. 
2.  Laura would like to see a blog added to the website. 
3.  For whatever reason, the previous website occasionally surfaces.  Jim told Laura that he would email to Laura the 
Page Desk phone number so she can contact Bill Byerly to get it resolved. 

 BARKS  

1.  Cheri Nicholas reported that Barks is great! 

TRIALS 

1.  Bette McMillan reported that the next Agility Trial will be held at the end of January (20 and 21) at Car Dun Al.  
We do have judges. 
2.  Donna Eichman reported that our Obedience Trial was canceled due to the loss of money we would have incurred, 
approximately $3,500.   
3.  We do have judges for our 2021 trial. Danna Eichman suggested that we establish a Judges Committee to secure 
judges for the 2022 trial due to the fact that she will not be returning as Trial Chairman.     Sandi Stephenson, Laura 
Setar, and Joan Mazat volunteered to be on that committee. 
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BRAGS 

1.  Bette McMillan and Chip, Sheltie, earned his CGC on August 28. 
2.  Bob Melka and Hidee, Golden Retriever, earned her Master Agility Title (MX) at Car Dun Al on 9/11 and her 
Bronze Master Agility Jumpers Title at Car Dun Al also on 9/11. 
3.  Sandi Stephenson and Secret, Russell Terrier, earned her CDX and 2nd place (class of 23) at Car Dun Al on August 
22. 

OLD BUSINESS 

1.  Jim reported that we are charging too much money for the Puppy and Beginner Classes based on a motion that was 
made and passed at the February meeting.   
2.  A motion was made by Joan Mazat seconded by Sandi Stephenson that we continue to charge the new fees of $130 
and $160.  Motion carried. 
3.  Telephone -- Due to the COVID shutdown in March, Donna Eichman was never able to get the new telephone from 
Sprint.  Sprint has been sold to T-Mobile.  Donna has an appointment with T-Mobile on Tuesday.  
4.  Crating -- Because we are (temporarily) in a much larger building, it will be possible to crate inside. 

NEW BUSINESS 

1.  Nominating Committee -- Jim asked for members to volunteer for the Nominating Committee.  The following 
people will serve:  Chuck Holtzen, Liz Hixon, Laura Setar, Gail Meyers, and Carole Moen.  The report will be 
presented at the October meeting.  In October, there will also be nominations from the floor. 
2.  A motion was made by Sheila Gardner and seconded by Bette McMillan that we do not have to pre-register online 
and can drop-in and pay at the door.  During the discussion, Sandi Stephenson suggested that we modify the motion 
and are able to either pre-register or drop-in.  A motion was made by Joan Mazat and seconded by Sandi Stephenson 
that pre-registration people get priority.  The modified motion is as follows:  Handlers may pre-register on-line or drop 
in with priority given to pre-registered  handlers.  Motion carried. 
3.  Cathy Haake asked if Early Training was going to return.  Jim explained the he had previously talked to Liz 
regarding afternoon training and it was decided that it would be too much work to add afternoon training to website 
registration.    
4.  A motion was made by Sandi Stephenson and seconded by Karen Schlipf that we resume afternoon training.  
Motion carried.   

ADJOURNED 

Due to time constraints, the meeting was adjourned at 3:00 p.m. 

Respectfully Submitted, 

Joyce Clarke, Secretary 
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*GABOC Director of Training report for September 2020  

With training having restarted on August 3rd, there were many preparations that had to be done in order to make classes run 
smoothly and keep everyone safe in the process with COVID19. 

I’m sure we can all agree that this COVID19 pandemic SUCKS!!!  

Chuck, Cheri, and I have all worked hard in getting this off the ground and running pretty smoothly. The instructors that we have in 
place are all doing a great job. The people working the door have been great! Thank you to Karen, Gail and Donna that stepped up 
when I needed help at the door.  

There will be some tweaks along the way as we find what works and what does not.  

For things to run smoothly, we need the cooperation of everyone. So, if you are not teaching, training, or working at the door, you are 
not allowed in the building! No extra bodies allowed! And if you are doing one of those 3 things, you MUST have a signed 
Disclaimer on file. No exceptions!  

The online registration has taken a lot of time and effort to get it all functioning. But there is one thing that needs to be changed. I 
recommended this at the meeting in June and it was decided not to go ahead with it, but it needs to happen now.  

We have all the classes now with online registration, we need to have ALL CLASSES PAY ONLINE AS WELL! It makes no sense 
to have everyone register online, not have any paper handouts at the club and then take paper money at the door! That is putting 
people at risk unnecessarily. We need to have NO PAPER exchange hands, including cash! This virus is not going away any time 
soon, we need to change our ways. Things will NEVER be the way they were, EVER.  

We have had students ask why they cannot pay online for drop-in classes. They register online and then look for where they can pay 
online. We have the capabilities to do it. There are even packages that Chuck and I were working on where a student can sign up for 
4 weeks and their 5th is free. This will encourage people to come and to sign up for more than one class at a time. We set one price 
for all people for all drop-in classes, no more senior discount. One price across the board. We are the cheapest club around and with 
our funds being so low this year, to charge so little and then give a senior discount on top of that, it’s crazy! I recommend one set 
price, be it $8 minimum or $10. With online payment you cannot have multiple prices, you have one set price. Keep it simple. So, 
let’s start with $8 now and we can raise it next year to $9 or 10. If we’re going to survive, we have to make some major changes.  

Chuck and I figured out how we could set up the online registration so people can sign up for multiple weeks ahead and it would not 
have to be set up new every week. We knew there had to be an easier way to do it and with a little looking and playing with it, we 
figured it out.  

There would be no refunds if you paid online for drop in and then did not show up, you lose your money, sorry. There will be a 
notice on the website that will warn you about this. Do not sign up for weeks unless you’re sure you will make it to class. Paying 
online will encourage their attendance as there are no refunds.  

The funds are directly deposited into our bank account eliminating the need for manual deposits to be made. Reports can be retrieved 
easily from Wix and Square to balance to. All data is available. Chuck and I have looked at the reports and they are easy to get to. I 
STRONGLY urge the club and the board to go to online payment ASAP! 



GABOC Registrar Report 
13 Sep 2020 

Registration opened July 6, 2020 

All 4 Puppy Classes were filled within 12 days.  I did end up having to move 
someone to the next session as her dog had parasites so she is registered in 
the next session starting in Oct.   

We filled 2 Beginner Classes by Aug 3, with the 3rd class being partially full. 

During online registration for Puppy & Beginner classes, all but 1 person was 
cooperative with the new procedures and requirements for submitting forms. 
And unfortunately that was a Board member. 

The online registration for Drop-in Classes has been set up and Liz & I are 
working on tweaking it as needed.  There have been about 6 people total 
signing up for Drop-In Classes each week.  They don’t all show up each 
week either.  This is very good reason as to why we should have online 
payment for Drop in Classes so we are not losing money for spots reserved 
and not used. 

The whole process because of the times we live in has been a learning 
experience.  I am most appreciative of the support I have received from Liz 
Hixon and Cheri Nicholas.  The amount of frustration and stress I had to 
work through with the other Board Members is beyond explanation.  This job 
has grown into a position that is about equal to hours spent on a part time job. 

Post Meeting Notes: 

The attendance subject regarding online registration as being a reason people 
are not signing up for Drop in Classes is ridiculous argument.  We didn’t have 
any more people pre-covid taking classes than we have signing up online 
now.  We are starting to fill Rally which has been our biggest draw since 
classes resumed.  So the people that are supposedly not signing up online, 

Angus



GABOC Director of Training report for September 2020 

With training having restarted on August 3rd, there were many prepara$ons that had to be done in order to make classes run 
smoothly and keep everyone safe in the process with COVID19. 

I’m sure we can all agree that this COVID19 pandemic SUCKS!!! 

Chuck, Cheri, and I have all worked hard in geang this off the ground and running preYy smoothly. The instructors that we have 
in place are all doing a great job. The people working the door have been great! Thank you to Karen, Gail and Donna that 
stepped up when I needed help at the door. 

There will be some tweaks along the way as we find what works and what does not. 

For things to run smoothly, we need the coopera$on of everyone. So, if you are not teaching, training, or working at the door, 
you are not allowed in the building! No extra bodies allowed! And if you are doing one of those 3 things, you MUST have a signed 
Disclaimer on file. No excep$ons! 

The online registra$on has taken a lot of $me and effort to get it all func$oning. It is working great now, and people can sign up 
for mul$ple weeks of training, making it very convenient for them. But there is one thing that needs to be changed. I 
recommended this at the mee$ng in June and it was decided not to go ahead with it, but it needs to happen now. 

We have all the classes now with online registra$on, we need to have ALL CLASSES PAY ONLINE AS WELL! It makes no sense to 
have everyone register online, not have any paper handouts at the club and then take paper money at the door! That is puang 
people at risk unnecessarily. We need to have NO PAPER exchange hands, including cash! This virus is not going away any $me 
soon, we need to change our ways. Things will NEVER be the way they were, EVER.  

We have had students ask why they cannot pay online for drop-in classes. They register online and then look for where they can 
pay online. We have the capabili$es to do it. There are even packages that Chuck and I were working on where a student can sign 
up for 4 weeks and their 5th is free. This will encourage people to come and to sign up for more than one class at a $me. We set 
one price for all people for all drop-in classes, no more senior discount. One price across the board. We are the cheapest club 
around and with our funds being so low this year, to charge so liYle and then give a senior discount on top of that, it’s crazy! I 
recommend one set price, be it $8 minimum or $10. With online payment you cannot have mul$ple prices, you have one set 
price. Keep it simple. So, let’s start with $8 now and we can raise it next year to $9 or 10. If we’re going to survive, we have to 
make some major changes. 

Chuck and I figured out how we could set up the online registra$on so people can sign up for mul$ple weeks ahead and it would 
not have to be set up new every week. We knew there had to be an easier way to do it and with a liYle looking and playing with 
it, we figured it out.  

There would be no refunds if you paid online for drop in and then did not show up, you lose your money, sorry. There will be a 
no$ce on the website that will warn you about this. Do not sign up for weeks unless you are sure you will make it to class. Paying 
online will encourage their aYendance as there are no refunds. 

The funds are directly deposited into our bank account elimina$ng the need for manual deposits to be made. Reports can be 
retrieved easily from Wix and Square to balance to. All data is available. Chuck and I have looked at the reports and they are easy 
to get to. 

I STRONGLY urge the club and the board to go to online payment ASAP! 



Post mee$ng notes…. 

First, I am very disappointed that the online payment was voted on before I was able to join the mee$ng. My report was NOT A 
MOTION!! I DID NOT MAKE A MOTION WITHIN MY REPORT! It was a recommenda$on that required a discussion that should have 
taken place ajer I joined the mee$ng. I believe students should have the op$on to pay online if they choose to.  Just like you 
amended the online registra$on to allow walk-ins (more on that below), I think you could have done the same for the payment. But 
I did not get to even discuss it before you voted on it! 

Regarding the Online registra$on and the changes that were made at the mee$ng. The members that were there voted to allow 
walk-in students in addi$on to the online registra$on for the drop-in classes. There are several problems with this. Since people 
that have registered online have preference over the people that just show up at the door. Someone could come ajer driving say 
30 minutes or so and then get turned away at the door because the class is full. 
We didn’t have any more people before covid than we do now in our drop-in classes. We didn’t even give it a chance yet!! 
Right now, the Novice class and the Open class, are just that a class with a limit of 6 students. The walk-ins will not be a problem for 
that unless it fills up because it has a start $me and an ending $me. 
For Rally and U$lity, walk-ins will be a problem. There are 10-minute $meslots for Rally, and 15-minute $meslots for U$lity, people 
sign up for a $me slot, they arrive no more than 5 minutes before their $me and ajer their done, they leave. They know when to 
show up and they know when they will be done. They can schedule their lives around it. They like that. If we have walk-ins, they 
will not know when to show up as they will not know what $mes are available. They will then either be wai$ng around outside of 
the building (because they cannot wait inside) un$l there is an available spot, or they will be discouraged and leave. 
Before covid, the one major complaint with the rally students what they had to get there early so they could sign up on the board, 
but then they had to wait around for their turn. They hated the wai$ng around! 
The online registra$on eliminates that wai$ng around! You run the course twice during your ten minutes and then you are done, 
and you can go home!  
If there are people that are having trouble signing up online, they can contact Chuck or myself and we can walk them through the 
process, it is really very easy, even for those technically challenged. And when you sign up for mul$ple weeks your informa$on 
stays in there as you go, you don’t have to keep inpuang the same info. Easy-peasy! 

Liz Hixon 
Director of Training 
Trying to help save this club and move it forward! 





Take a Walk by Windy and Joan
 
Walking the dog…. easy enough to say but sometimes a challenge 
even for our talented obedience dogs.  Sometimes the great 
outdoors do not translate the same in their view.  Wonderful 
temperaments at club are not always evident on the street, 
especially in the face of poorly socialized dogs that may tend to be 
more aggressive or people who don’t know how to deal with the 
situation.  And of course there is the issue of territory- clear to 
canines but not so much to us!!! 
 
Such can be the case of my sweetie, Windy.  My Darling started off 
so awesome on a walk, riding on skate boards when she was a pup 

to dispel all those bugaboos that dogs don’t like and seeing all sorts of dogs that she did not 
care about.   But a round of blasto mycosis and a subsequent injury due to being weakened 
kept her indoors during a key time in her growing up and set her back a little bit.  COVID then 
has seen us ALL walking like maniacs and she saw lots of dogs she had never met.  Not a 
pretty picture-  an angry Rottie passing other dogs.  What do to?  Make me and her more 
important than the challenge she perceived. 
 
How?  Find what she really likes.  In this case, a Kong Sqeaky Tennis Ball.  We see another 
dog coming our way and I say BALL!  She immediately takes the ball and we pass by as she 
trots along with the reward no other dog has, including her pack buddies Mars and Blue.   She 
feels special and gets smiles from people – win win!  Particular dogs she can see first and 
looks up expecting her ball before I offer.  Love it
 
Another method is “touch”.  Touch to Windy is get a treat by touching my hand.  We also have 
a packet of good treats along and if we are passing others and I would like her attention- 
“Touch Touch” and again her focus is on goodies from me and not others.  The trick is timing- 
the “touch” comes BEFORE any negative behavior so the good is rewarded only.
 
Another word we use is “walk on”.  Once we pass another dog and person, sometimes she 
would like to dwell on the situation.  I tell them to “walk on” and that means, we are moving 
forward, walking on.
When we are on our way, again, she is rewarded for being a good girl.
 
I hope everyone gets their early morning walk to start their days off right for themselves and 
their companion!!!
 
Joan Mazat
Esmonds Bel Air Rides Like the Wind CDX RA
Mondenkind Majestic Phaze RA TKN
Blue-Dog UD RE CGCA GABOC HOF

Windy’s 
Mom 
Says…



WHO DOES WHAT…


PRESIDENT	 	 	 

Jim Clarke


VICE PRESIDENT

Karen Schlipf


SECRETARY

Joyce Clarke


TREASURER

Donna Eichman


DIRECTOR OF TRAINING

Liz Hixon


BOARD OF DIRECTORS

Sheila Gardner 21

Ed Gegenheimer 22

Mary Terese Marosits 22

Bob Melka 21

Bette McMillan 20


INSTRUCTORS

Sheila Gardner

Nancy Gegenheimer

Paul Gigous

Cathy Haake

Donna Hartwig

Bette McMillan

Sue Hiller

Liz Hixon

Chuck Holtzen

John Jackman

Joan Mazat

Mary Terese Marosits

Bob Melka

Gail Meyers

Cheri Nicholas

Karen Schlipf

Laura Setar

Francis Soresi

Sandi Stephenson

Joanie Wisniewski

Susan Wooden


TRIAL CHAIRPERSON

Donna Eichman


AGILITY TRIAL

CHAIRPERSON

Bette McMillan


MATCH CHAIRPERSONS

Joan Mazat

Cheri Nicholas





RAFFLE CHAIRPERSON	   
Open Position


MATCH SECRETARY

Barb Clish

Mary Keeffe


TRIAL HOSPITALITY

Open Position


CHIEF TRIAL STEWARDS

Joyce Clarke

Bette McMillan


TRIAL RING SET UP

Dean Nicholas


BARKS HEALTH CARE

Open Position


CLASS REGISTRAR

Chuck Holtzen


TABLE WORKERS

Pat Berger

Kathy Bianchetti

Barb Clish

Donna Eichman

Dan Harrington

Mary Keeffe


RING SET UP

Dean Nicholas


TRACKING COORDINATOR

Open Position


THERAPY DOG COORDINATOR

Kathy Bianchetti


PUBLICITY CHAIRPERSONS

Open Position


WEB MASTER

Laura Setar


BARKS EDITOR

Cheri Nicholas


EARLY TRAINING

3:00 - 5:00 PM


INDEPENDENT

suspended


RALLY RUN THRUS

Starts at 8:00 PM


CONFORMATION

suspended


UTILITY RING TRAINING 

Starts at 9:00 PM


Utility is now a teaching class.

Run thrus by request


Handlers may return to the ring on 
their own after everyone else is 
finished to work on problem areas as 
long as the building is open with other 
classes		 

	 	 	 


CLASS SCHEDULE


Puppy Classes Start Oct 12 

5:30, 6:30, 7:30, 8:30

PUPPY CLASS


Beginner Classes Start Oct 19 

 5:45, 6:45, 7:45

BEGINNER CLASS


 




Honeyblossom’s Secret Guardian UD, TDI, HIC, RE 
“Nico” 

Handled / Trained / Owned by: Debra Janik 

RACH Riverside Rhyme and Reason CD, BN, RE, 
RM, RM2, RM3, RAE, RAE2, RAE3 

“Kian” 
Handled / Trained / Owned by: Cathy Haake 

GCHS CH Herr Sergeant of Glenwood IV 
UD, BN, RAE, CGCA, TDI, HIC, ATD, ETD, 

Achiever Dog, OFA H/E, TKP  
"Sarge" 

Owned & Trained by:  Marytherese Marosits 

Photo Credit: Booth Photography 

RACH Player's Girl Just Wants to Have Fun CD BN 
RM2, RAE2, NAP, OAP, AXP, NJP, OJP, AJP, 
BCAT, TT, THD, OSD, CGCA, CGCU, TKP,TDI, 
CS, CI          MRC HALL OF FAME 
2019 ARC Top Dog Rally Adv., Exc., & Master 

“Gabby” 
Loves and Loved By: Carol Schmidt and Al Rodriguez 

Photo Credit: JAG Photography 

GABOC 2019 NEW TITLE HOLDERS



PACH3 PACH4 Goldbullion N Goldberrys The 
Natural UD, PAX4, PAX5, MXPS2, MXPG2, 
MXP13, MXP14, MXP15, MXP16, MXP17, 
MJPS2, MJPG2, MJPC, MJPB2, MJP13, MJP14, 
MJP15, MJP16, MJP17 

“Redford” 
Handled / Trained / Owned by: Peggy Covey 

Co-Owned by: Karin Boullion 

Photo Credit: Toto 

Magic Shades Wisniewski Niles CD 
“Niles” 

Handled / Trained / Owned by: Joanie Wisniewski 

CH Goldberry Bullion Don't Stop Believing UD, 
MXB, MXS, MJB 

“Journey” 
Handled in Performance / Trained / Owned by: Peggy 

Covey 
Co-Owned by: Karin Boullion 

Photo Credit: Toto 

Believe's Winning Ways CD, NA, NAJ, OAJ, NF, 
OF  

“Winston” 
Handled / Trained / Owned by: Betty Smith 

Photo Credit: Pup Art 



CH Haznows Leaps and Bounds  
“Hazel Bounce” 

Handled / Trained / Owned by: 
Tom and Sandi Stephenson 

Photo Credit:Booth 

HR Rolling Thunder Mountain View 
TKN, CGC 
“Piper” 

Handled / Trained / Owned by: 
Sandra Stein 

Goldberry Bullion Believe And 
Reach For The Sun UD, GO, 

GN, BN, CGC. 
“Believe” 

Trained / Handled / Loved by: 
Candy Ellis 

Lycinan's Mighty Quinn 
BN, CD, MX, AXJ, XF 

“Quinn” 
Handled / Trained / Owned 

by: Betty Smith 

MACH2 Starfalls Gamblers Last Play 
UD, RE, BN, MXS, MJS, OF, CGC, 

TKI, TKN 
“Ace” 

Handled / Trained / Owned by: 
Bette McMillan 

Photo Credit: GreatDane Photos 

Blackwood Princess of Claddagh, 
CDX, CGC, CS, CI, CS-T  

“Teagan” 
Handled / Trained / Owned by: 

Liz Hixon 

AV, AI, NN Smack-Dab’s Tails of Derring-Do 
NACSW, NW2, RATI, RATN  

“Derry” 
 Handled / Trained / Owned by: 

Meery Lee Hritsuk 

Blackwood Prince of Winterfell, UDX, RN, RA, TD, 
CS, CI, CS-T 

“Flynn” 
Handled / Trained / Owned by: Liz Hixon 

Blue-Dog UD, RE, CGCA 
“Blue” 

Loved, Owned & Handled by 
Joan Mazat 



Jenna a New Beginning CD, BN, 
RI, CGCA, TKN 

“Jenna” 
Owned / Trained / Handled / Loved 

by: Carole Moen & Bill Rock 

Photo Credit: The Winning Image 
Photo Edit Credit: Bill Rock 

Majestic Phaze RN, TKN, 
S.TA.R. Puppy 

“Mars” 
Loved / Owned by: Joan Mazat & 

John Henry Hacker 
Handled by: Joan Mazat 

Esmonds Bel Air Rides Like the Wind 
CDX, RA 
 “Windy” 

Loved, Owned & Handled by 
Joan Mazat 

Argo’s Spirit Of Life CDX, PCDX, 
RM, RAE, OAP, NJP, NFP, CCA 

“Teddy” 
Handled / Trained by: Bob Melka 
Owned by: Bob & Lee Melka & 

Sandra Foster 

Photo Credit: GreatDane Photos 

GCH CH Glenwood's Sassy Sunshine Girl 
RN, CGC, Achiever Dog 

"Elsa" 
Expertly Handled by Julia Foster 
Trained / Owned by: Isabel Lopez 

Photo Credit: Meyer-Photos 

SE SC AN Smack-Dab’s Sunrise 
Melody NACSW, NW2, CD, RATI, 

RATN 
“Melody”  

Handled/Trained in AKC Obedience: 
Lori Waters, Handled/Trained/Owned 

in Other Venues and Events by: 
Merry Lee Hritsuk 



Water’s Edge Totally Tubular 
TKN, TDI, CGC,  

“Gnarly” 
Loved and Trained by: 

Cheri Nicholas 

Shadrack’s Surfing The Motion Of The Ocean 
S.T.A.R. Puppy  

“Swell” 
Loved and Trained by: Cheri Nicholas 

Rebecca of Ganderland Labs 
CDX, PCDX, RAE2 

"Becca" 
Owned and Handled by: Jim Clarke 

Ebb Tide"s Qaatja Pure and Bright 
CDX, TKA, TDI, WD, CGCU, 

CGCA, CGC 
“Qaatja” 

Handled by: Karen Schlipf 
Owned by: Pinny Wendell 

Trinity’s Contessa of Old Farm 
CD, RE, CGC 

“Tessa” 
Trained, Handled and Owned by: 

Jan Row 

Haney’s Homespun Darby-I Am Still 
Here RE, CGC, TKN, Achiever Dog 

“Darby” 
Handled / Trained / Owned by: 

Sheila Gardner 


